Date:

September 18, 2017
To:

California Polytechnic State University / SLO
From:

Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity Chapter
Regarding:
Request For University Recognition

We University students, currently in the Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity Chapter located in San Luis Obispo, respectfully request the privilege and accept the responsibility of University recognition as a student organization.  We current members of the Chapter had no involvement in the irresponsible conduct of 2014 that precipitated the Chapter's loss of affiliation.  All members associated with such conduct have since graduated in 2014-2017, or chose to no longer associate with our organization and our strict conduct requirements.  We promote and apply the University's values and goals, and following the incidents in 2014, we completely overhauled our Chapter's system of internal self-management processes.  Our University alumni have significantly expanded their external oversight and guidance systems.  In combination, these systems teach student responsibility and accountability, promote risk-management, protect student health and well-being, and enhance student success.  We are, in short, a completely new fraternity culture, and believe we have shown, through the corrective measures detailed below, our sincere efforts to contribute to the University's communities. 
Eight months prior to the University's May 12, 2015 hearing report, and in complete agreement with these University concerns, the issue-assessment by our Chapter's University alumni identified failures in the systems of the Chapter's internal student-led-management processes as well as failures in the system of alumni oversight and governance. (Exhibit 1)   
At the start of Fall Quarter 2014, our University Alumni and National Fraternity aggressively began correcting these behavioral, cultural, and system failures.  (Exhibit 2)
Since our May 2015 loss of campus recognition, we have complied with University directives and expectations prohibiting on-campus group activities.  We eliminated nine major activities and have respected University trademarks as requested.  (Exhibit 3)
Our National Fraternity and University alumni thoughtfully considered multiple options and chose not to close the Chapter after the September 2015 University appeal decision was announced.  Closing would have left serious risk elements in-place within the University and student communities.  Maintaining an open Chapter, with continued highly-restricted operations and extraordinary levels of alumni and National Fraternity engagement, provided the teaching platform needed to achieve the University's goal of removing risk to students.

This decision supports the University's Campus Health and Well-Being program which recognizes that rehabilitation is essential to restoring a student's, or organization's, standing and ability to again succeed in their mission and contribute to the larger community.  (Exhibit 4)
In support of President Armstrong's University mission elements of "civic engagement",  "encouraging co-curricular experiences", and "Cal Poly promotes the application of theory to practice" (Exhibit 4-a), we were converted to an off-campus, community-based, student organization.  Specifically we: 
· Emphasized our social responsibility to those less fortunate through a program focused on service; (Exhibit 5)

· Emphasized our responsibility to community by a program emphasizing philanthropy;  (Exhibit 6)
In response to University concerns, we have developed completely new and comprehensive internal Chapter management systems and processes.  We have:
· Revised Chapter house rules, expectations, and consequences of failure to meet standards; (Exhibit 7)
· Created a judicial review board with authority over all student members; (Exhibit 8)
To further assure effective, responsible, and ethical Chapter management and student development in compliance with University guidelines, major changes have been made in the system of alumni oversight and governance.  Our alumni:
· Created an Issue Escalation Program as a preventive measure; (Exhibit 9)
· Staffed vacant and underperforming Alumni Corporation Board (ACB) positions; (Exhibit 10)
· Added an additional alumni oversight body; (Exhibit 11)
· Send ACB officers and Advisors to multi-day Chapter management training; (Exhibit 12)
· Meet with members at the start of Fall Quarter to stress that we make good decisions, coordinate goals and objectives, and perform our individual member reviews; (Exhibit 13)
· Require frequent Chapter reporting and removed communication bottlenecks; (Exhibit 14)
· Revised Chapter house resident leases to mirror University housing leases; (Exhibit 15)
In support of the University's Article 5 Student Conduct Standards, and the University's commitment to "maintaining a safe and healthy living and learning environment for students", we:

· Revised our rules for social functions at or away from our Chapter house and property, establishing a zero-tolerance risk management policy emphasizing by-stander responsibility, with member education regarding alcohol, drugs, and sexual harassment; (Exhibit 16)

· Installed a sports-court at the Chapter as an alternative to alcohol consumption; (Exhibit 17)
· Created mandatory quiet-hours and a dedicated study room to promote academic achievement; (Exhibit 18)
· Created the student Executive Board position of House Scholar to reinforce the goal of academic success; (Exhibit 19)
· Installed high-speed internet access at the Chapter's property; (Exhibit 20)
· To support our education, our University Alumni Association and ACB:


(a) Increased the number of scholarships and aligned them with our five core values to further incent character-development and academic achievement, (Exhibit 21)

(b) Provided an additional $35,000 to $40,000 a year in reduced rents, officer compensation, meal cost reductions, and work-study programs; (Exhibit 22)
In furtherance of the University's "Statement of Commitment to Community" and its objective of "Accept responsibility for our individual actions", we designed and required every member to sign a Standards Agreement governing each member's personal responsibility for his conduct. (Exhibit 23)
In support of the principles underscoring the Dean Of Students "Community Service and Philanthropy Council" mission, "to bring together Cal Poly clubs and organizations with a community service and philanthropic focus", we have over the past two years:

· Raised over $25,000 for charity; 
· Performed over 1,500 hours of service;
· Won a National award for philanthropy; (Exhibit 24)
Consistent with University policy, "The Cal Poly Dean of Students Office promotes student development and leadership", we have received significant, continuing, leadership training:
· All student-members attend a Regional Leadership Academy (RLA); (Exhibit 25)
· A selection of student-officers on our Chapter's Executive Board attend Fraternity trainings in Indianapolis, Indiana; (Exhibit 26)
· Our University alumni encourage us to serve in campus government and in club leadership positions; (Exhibit 27)
Building on the University's Orfalea College of Business "Young Alumni Mentoring Program", Chapter alumni introduced the "Senior Transition" program last year which enables us to gain industry insights and learn career-development skill-sets by being matched with a high-performing alumnus/mentor in our field. (Exhibit 28)
Just as the University's Health and Well-Being Center provides students with skill-sets to "make better decisions" because, "Many students find that choices related to alcohol and other drug use are a challenging part of their college experience", our alumni provided and trained us in using a new group-and-personal decision-making model:
· Values-based decision-making - which guides personal and group decisions by comparing potential actions to conduct targets; (Exhibit 29)
· Key Performance Indicators - metrics to measure conduct in relation to attainment or shortfall in living-to values standards ; (Exhibit 30)
In direct support of the Dean of Student's "Student Community Service" program's mission element of "encouraging students to be positive community members of the San Luis Obispo Community", the city's police department has confirmed that "The fraternity has been a good neighbor and remains in good standing with the city". (Exhibit 31)
During the past three years the University sent us several letters of concern, warning, or accusation.  Subsequent University investigation found us innocent of all but one minor misunderstanding;  a member's rush card in September 2015 which was not authorized by the Chapter's Executive Board and which was immediately rescinded. (Exhibit 32)
Our University alumni lead-by-example:  they encourage our social-awareness-development and responsibility to community by including us in far greater numbers in their philanthropic works:
· Our charity golf tournament has provided Aware, Awake, Alive $50,000 in the last five years to benefit the health and safety of all students.  (Exhibit 33)   Our charity tournament now fundraises for this program under University sponsorship.  (Exhibit 34)
· Our Poly P Scholarship for non-Greek students has provided $10,000 over five years and was expanded in 2016 to include women applicants, judged by women, to reinforce gender-equity and respect for women; (Exhibit 35)
In furtherance of University student-development goals, our 2017-2018 plan includes the following new or expanded program goals suggested by our alumni which our Executive Board will shortly begin discussing with student-members:
· Installation of the "Visiting Alumni Speakers" program; (Exhibit 36)
· Expansion of the number of volunteerism opportunities; (Exhibit 37)
· Establishing the goal to increase to 100% our student involvement in an additional campus-recognized club or student activity; (Exhibit 38)
· Having all student-members take training during Fall Quarter 2017 in GreekLifeEdu - a national on-line prevention program designed for college students who are members of Greek-letter organizations.  The program addresses alcohol, drugs, sexual conduct, and hazing. (Exhibit 39)
We undergraduates and alumni request that our organization again be able to serve our University, as we have in the past.  (Exhibit 40)

The inappropriate student culture present at the Chapter in 2014 has been replaced with one which stresses individual accountability and by-stander responsibility to others.  We respectfully seek the University's encouragement and recognition for what we have accomplished.  We have learned, discussed, applied, and promoted the University's goals for socially responsible student conduct, community involvement, academic achievement, and meet or exceed the standards of current on-campus student organizations.  For these reasons, we respectfully ask for official University recognition of Delta Sigma Phi as a Cal Poly student organization.
With Sincere Appreciation,
Will Reardon




Chris Hardy, CPA

Chapter President



Alumni Corporation Board

Delta Sigma Phi in San Luis Obispo

Delta Sigma Phi in San Luis Obispo

Reardon.wc@gmail.com




(Exhibits 1 through 40 are part of this proposal.)

 EXHIBITS 1 - 40
(Please note:  the Chapter's initiates use nicknames to honor our WWII-era founders.)

· Exhibit 1  
Problem Assessment By University Alumni: Failures In Chapter Management And Alumni Oversight And Guidance
For a few weeks following the August 10, 2014 robbery attempt at the Chapter house, we used the word "victim" to describe our situation.  

Five days after the September 4, 2014, arrest of a member at the Chapter house, and more than six months prior to the University's March 2015 Cease-And-Desist order, our alumni reached a far different conclusion.  Quoting from a September 9, 2014 email:

From: C. Patterson [mailto:golddust@cwnet.com] 
Sent: Tuesday, September 09, 2014 5:45 PM
To: Distribution
Subject: RE: DSP EP ALUMNI UPDATE
With each email you send you increasingly convince yourself we are without blame and only a victim of external forces.  We are not.  Remember we had four “F”'s – meaning four failures:  

· Failure of the President by possession at a minimum, and possibly more;
· Failure of Exec to take strong enough actions which would have prevented the current issue;
· Failure of membership to realize they could and should kick this issue to higher levels for resolution; which would have again avoided our current situation, and,
· Failure of alumni to raise their hands, fill offices or travel to mentor, and make more chapter visits by mentors with authority to act – which may also have averted our current situation.

We are victims – but victims of not educating our men to their greater responsibilities – those to 1600 alumni, to our Cal Poly legacy, to our reputation, to guaranteeing a future chapter for the next 1600 men to experience the richness and learning that brotherhood brings with it.  WE CAUSED THIS AND WE MUST FIX IT!
This is also part of the story – and I ask you to please consider these thoughts in your communications to alumni.  The more that “it wasn’t our fault” is said, the less likely it is for teaching to be successful, and for change to occur.

Thanks so much!

Chris
Alumni Assn.
· Exhibit 2  

Corrective Actions Begun Fall Quarter 2014
(source:  Article In Delta Sigma Phi Alumni Newsletter, Spring 2015)

Chapter Frequently Visited During Fall Quarter 2014

During Fall Quarter 2014, ACB met with Exec twice at the Chapter.  The second meeting was Homecoming.  ACB President Bob Veazie made a third visit, a solo surprise visit for a weekend to observe the chapter and reinforce member commitment to the plan.
National Fraternity Trains Chapter Membership In San Luis Obispo

National Director of Risk Management Cameron Warner and National Chapter Development Coordinator Bryan Witt also visited the Chapter during Fall Quarter 2014.  On November 8 they led our men in a mandatory six-hour member-training.  ACB arranged for this training to take place at Madonna Inn’s Garden Room and paid the $4,000 in associated meeting-room and meal costs.  
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· Exhibit 3
We Followed University Directives Prohibiting On-Campus Group Activities
We:  

· did not participate in IFC governance or sports;

· did not participate in Greek Week;

· did not participate in IFC Rush Week;

· did not have social exchanges with sororities;

· did not use campus facilities as a group;

· did not operate as a group on campus;

· did not use rush shirts on campus;

· respected the University's directives to not use their trademarked names in association with fraternal designations; and,
· was responsive, timely, and respectful in University-requested meetings with the University's Vice-President and with Deans.
· Exhibit 4 

University Rehabilitation Policy
We appreciate that the University recognizes that rehabilitation is essential to restoring a student's, or organization's, standing and ability to again succeed in their mission and contribute to the larger community.

(Source:  https://hcs.calpoly.edu/content/counseling/drug-alcohol)
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Cal Poly Counseling Services offers professional counseling for students with alcohol, 

marijuana and other drug concerns. Many students find that choices related to alcohol and other drug use are a challenging part of their college experience. Some of the concerns students may have are difficulty with control of alcohol or drug use, as well as emotional, relational, legal or academic problems related to substance use.  (underlining added)

Services

Free, confidential, brief individual counseling services. Individual assessment and feedback. Guidance in reducing or eliminating alcohol or drug use based on your goals. Assistance with academic, emotional and personal issues.  (underlining added)

Better Decisions Group: Students need to meet with a counselor for a referral to the group. There is a one quarter commitment to attend the group.

We feel intervention, education, mentoring, and rehabilitation is as appropriate to a group of students as it is to an individual student.
· Exhibit 4-a 

University President Dr. Jeffrey Armstrong's University Mission Statement
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  President's Office
Jeffrey D. Armstrong

Welcome to Cal Poly

[image: image5.jpg]


At Cal Poly, the most important person on campus is the student. 

We start with the premise that all of our students, because they have met Cal Poly's high standards for admission, are equipped to succeed.  And then our dedicated faculty and staff bring to bear their enormous talent and unwavering commitment to students' success. Central to this process is Cal Poly's distinctive Learn by Doing approach, in which we provide students with daily opportunities to apply classroom theory to real-world problems in the context of a comprehensive polytechnic education, grounded in the arts and sciences. 

Learn by Doing enables students to develop deep confidence in their knowledge and technical skills, preparing them to become resourceful and innovative professionals who can help solve the problems of an increasingly complex and technological world. Highly motivated students, talented faculty, dedicated staff, and the dynamic nature of Learn by Doing - these are important facets of Cal Poly, but not the whole sum. 

An exceptional university succeeds only if it has the full engagement of the entire university community - students, faculty and staff, parents, alumni and friends - one that joins together in a partnership of discovery. 

Fortunately, Cal Poly has an abundance of people deeply committed to a vibrant partnership, and deeply committed to transforming lives, one student at a time. It is my great privilege to be associated with the people of Cal Poly, and I invite you to join our partnership. 

Jeffrey D. Armstrong

President

California Polytechnic State University

San Luis Obispo, California 

Our Vision

Cal Poly will be the nation's premier comprehensive polytechnic university, an innovative institution that develops and inspires whole-system thinkers to serve California and to help solve global challenges. 

Our Mission

Cal Poly fosters teaching, scholarship, and service in a Learn by Doing environment in which students, staff, and faculty are partners in discovery.  As a polytechnic university, Cal Poly promotes the application of theory to practice.  As a comprehensive institution, Cal Poly provides a balanced education in the arts, sciences, and technology, while encouraging cross-disciplinary and co-curricular experiences.  As an academic community, Cal Poly values free inquiry, cultural and intellectual diversity, mutual respect, civic engagement, and social and environmental responsibility. 

· Exhibit 5
Examples Of Community Service
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University students of Delta Sigma Phi volunteering in 2016

at San Luis Obispo’s Prado Day Center, a homeless shelter.  >
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< University students of Delta Sigma Phi 

volunteering at the San Luis Obispo

 community garden in 2015.

· Exhibit 6:  

Examples Of Philanthropy

2015
Delta Sigma Phi's 

"Bowling For Breasts" Raises $3,000 For Breast Cancer Research Foundation
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2016

Delta Sigma Phi Raises $3,740 For Cancer Research
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2017
Buckets For Breasts

Delta Sigma Phi Raises $17,100 For Breast Cancer Research Foundation
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· Exhibit 7 

New Chapter Rules, By-Laws, And Conduct Standards
Over a three-month period in Spring 2015, we held weekly meetings to develop a strategic, multi-year, plan of self-improvement.  We created by-laws, rules, and standards of conduct.

One of these structural change in Chapter self-management and operations was that every member was required to sign an agreement to abide by, and be held accountable to, the By-Laws and conduct Standards.  

The source document is forty-eight pages long.  The following are relevant excerpts that deal with member responsibilities.

On June 29, 2015, Chapter President Winkler wrote the Alumni Corporation Board (ACB):

"I believe that this plan will improve all aspects of our chapter from academics, attendance, safety, financial success, and philanthropic success for the next 5 years. I also believe it will aid the massive culture change that started in 2012."

The report lists a page of Chapter President responsibilities, and the first responsibility is:

"This vision is to create a framework, based in our values, for the future brothers of our chapter to follow."

"Key jobs of The President of the Chapter:

1. Manage Risk

a. Follow the Risk Management Plan laid out in this document

b.
Make sure every member and new member understands the necessary steps to insure the health and safety of all members, students, and community members"

Regarding new member (pledge) education:

"The New Member Education Process is to incorporate the new members into the values and new culture of Delta Sigma Phi. This process is designed with the intent to turn young men into mature and educated brothers of Epsilon Rho."

Regarding the academic responsibilities of members: 

"Academics has & (sic) always will be an important component of this fraternity, and it is of utmost importance that we continue to foster an academic environment throughout the house."
New Chapter rules adopted in 2016:

"The brothers of the Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity, in accordance with the by-laws of the Epsilon Rho Chapter and the five cardinal values of the Fraternity: Pride, Loyalty, Professionalism, Leadership, and Tradition have developed this risk management plan to make perfectly clear the standards that the brothers are held to in the fields of risk management, alcohol awareness and safety, and sexual assault awareness and prevention. The below listed manual must be absolutely followed in order to ensure the safest and most responsible social environment for not only the brothers of the Fraternity, but for the bystanders and guests of the Fraternity as well."

Regarding alcohol and drugs:

"Education about the effects of alcohol is absolutely integral to the safe functioning of a Delta Sigma Phi sponsored social event. Anyone under the age of 21 is STRICTLY FORBIDDEN from possessing, consuming, or being under the influence of any amount of alcohol at all times during all social and brotherhood events. Members and guests are forbidden from possessing, consuming, or being under the influence of any illegal mind-altering substances. Nobody of any age is to possess alcohol at the chapter house..."
The Chapter's 2016 adopted rules regarding sexual harassment:

"Sexual harassment of any shape or form has absolutely no place within the Fraternity and a zero-tolerance policy is strictly followed when accusations of sexual harassment are brought to the attention of the judicial board. Therefore, not adhering to our principles and fulfilling the obligation of our shared morals will result in expulsion from the Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity if found guilty by the appointed judicial board.  Any member who witnesses a sexual assault must immediately report the incident to both the President and Sergeant-At-Arms"
Regarding leadership accountability:

"Both the chapter President and the Sergeant-at-arms are charged with the responsibility of ensuring that the chapter respects and operates under the said rules. Any failure by the house to abide by the said policies directly reflects upon their (President and Sgt. @ Arms) ability to keep their position within the house."
· Exhibit 8 

Judicial Review Board

We created an independent judicial review board to enforce by-laws and rules, with authority to fine, put on social probation, or recommend for expulsion, members of the Chapter, including Executive Board officers.  The Chapter President and Sergeant-At-Arms may also be removed from officer for inadequate performance of their duties.
"In order to implement all of the positive changes laid out in this plan a strong judicial board is needed to enforce the new Brotherhood Standards. This Board will act as a secondary branch of our Fraternity’s inner government in order to hold a separation of powers. (The) judicial board is to issue fines and punishments for brothers who have not abided to the by-laws or who have not lived up to the standard set by the brotherhood as a whole."
The Chapter's summary of member standards subject to judicial review:

"1.
Must maintain a 2.5 GPA, unless an academic plan is formed

 2.
Must participate in 5 hours of Philanthropy every quarter

 3.
Must maintain above a 75% in attendance

 4.
Must abide by all rules laid out in our by-laws

 5.
Must pay all house bills"
Corrective Actions - New Chapter Rules And By-Laws
Over a three-month period in Spring 2015, we held weekly meetings to develop a strategic, multi-year, plan of self-improvement.  We created by-laws, rules, standards of conduct, and an independent judicial review board to enforce by-laws and rules.  

This structural change in Chapter self-management and operations was a result of the past Chapter President's unlawful activities in 2014.  Every member subsequently signed an agreement to abide by, and be held accountable to, the By-Laws and Brotherhood Standards.  

The source document is forty-eight pages long.  The following are relevant excerpts from this document that deal with various member responsibilities - and a new system of independent enforcement.

On June 29, 2015, Chapter President Winkler wrote ACB:

"I believe that this plan will improve all aspects of our chapter from academics, attendance, safety, financial success, and philanthropic success for the next 5 years. I also believe it will aid the massive culture change that started in 2012."

The report lists a page of Chapter President responsibilities, and the first responsibility is:

"This vision is to create a framework, based in our values, for the future brothers of our chapter to follow."

"Key jobs of The President of the Chapter:

1. Manage Risk

a. Follow the Risk Management Plan laid out in this document

b.
Make sure every member and new member understands the necessary steps to insure the health and safety of all members, students, and community members"

Regarding new member (pledge) education:

"The New Member Education Process is to incorporate the new members into the values and new culture of Delta Sigma Phi. This process is designed with the intent to turn young men into mature and educated brothers of Epsilon Rho."

Regarding the academic responsibilities of members: 

"Academics has & (sic) always will be an important component of this fraternity, and it is of utmost importance that we continue to foster an academic environment throughout the house."
New Chapter rules adopted in 2016:

"The brothers of the Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity, in accordance with the by-laws of the Epsilon Rho Chapter and the five cardinal values of the Fraternity: Pride, Loyalty, Professionalism, Leadership, and Tradition have developed this risk management plan to make perfectly clear the standards that the brothers are held to in the fields of risk management, alcohol awareness and safety, and sexual assault awareness and prevention. The below listed manual must be absolutely followed in order to ensure the safest and most responsible social environment for not only the brothers of the Fraternity, but for the bystanders and guests of the Fraternity as well."

Regarding alcohol and drugs:

"Education about the effects of alcohol is absolutely integral to the safe functioning of a Delta Sigma Phi sponsored social event. Anyone under the age of 21 is STRICTLY FORBIDDEN from possessing, consuming, or being under the influence of any amount of alcohol at all times during all social and brotherhood events. Members and guests are forbidden from possessing, consuming, or being under the influence of any illegal mind-altering substances. Nobody of any age is to possess alcohol at the chapter house..."
The Chapter's 2016 adopted rules regarding sexual harassment:

"Sexual harassment of any shape or form has absolutely no place within the Fraternity and a zero-tolerance policy is strictly followed when accusations of sexual harassment are brought to the attention of the judicial board. Therefore, not adhering to our principles and fulfilling the obligation of our shared morals will result in expulsion from the Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity if found guilty by the appointed judicial board.  Any member who witnesses a sexual assault must immediately report the incident to both the President and Sergeant-At-Arms

Regarding leadership accountability:

"Both the chapter President and the Sergeant-at-arms are charged with the responsibility of ensuring that the chapter respects and operates under the said rules. Any failure by the house to abide by the said policies directly reflects upon their (President and Sgt. @ Arms) ability to keep their position within the house."
Regarding enforcement of the standards and rules, a judicial review board was established with authority to fine, put on social probation, or recommend for expulsion, members of the Chapter:
"In order to implement all of the positive changes laid out in this plan a strong judicial board is needed to enforce the new Brotherhood Standards. This Board will act as a secondary branch of our Fraternity’s inner government in order to hold a separation of powers. (The) judicial board is to issue fines and punishments for brothers who have not abided to the by-laws or who have not lived up to the standard set by the brotherhood as a whole
The Chapter's summary of brotherhood standards subject to judicial review:

Standards of a Brother at Epsilon Rho

1.
Must maintain a 2.5 GPA, unless an academic plan is formed

2.
Must participate in 5 hours of Philanthropy every quarter

3.
Must maintain above a 75% in attendance

4.
Must abide by all rules laid out in our by-laws

5.
Must pay all house bills
· Exhibit 9:  

Issue Escalation Program
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One of the strongest improvements in member empowerment that our alumni provided us is "Issue Escalation".  This process provides all members, guests, neighbors, visiting alumni, parents, or University or community representatives with the names and contact information for three Alumni Corporation Board officers.  This information is permanently posted in a highly visible location on an outside wall of the Chapter house to enable the escalation of concerns to governing alumni.  We undergraduates annually choose these three alumni.

To date this program has been utilized a few times by membership for relatively minor issues, with one exception.  In the 2014-2015 academic year, a despondent member's planned suicide attempt was avoided, campus counselors and parents were immediately involved, and the student received needed psychological care in a specialized medical facility near his family. 
· Exhibit 10:  

Staffing Vacant And Underperforming Alumni Corporation Board (ACB) Positions
Lead Chapter Advisor:  During the school year  of 2013-2014, and for several years prior to this, we had no Lead Chapter Advisor.  No other ACB officer lived in San Luis Obispo.  Our membership had no local alumnus in governance to directly speak with about issues.  We feel this vacancy significantly reduced communications, understanding, and risk management.

Our alumni filled this position as a priority in April 2015 with a highly experienced alumnus living in San Luis Obispo who now maintains regular contact with us and frequently visits us at the Chapter.  His name is Bill Bradley, he is a retired Naval Commander, a past Chapter Supervisor during the 1970's and 1980's, a successful businessman, and we appreciate him.  His motto is, "think if this is good for the men and for the chapter".

ACB Secretary:  The filled ACB Secretary position was staffed with an alumnus who was usually absent due to moving out-of-area and starting his family.  This position was refilled with an outstanding, young, leadership-award-winning alum who attends meetings and contributes to bridging-the-gap between our older alumni officers and our Chapter's Executive Board.  His name is Eric Winkler and he is a past Chapter President and Eagle Scout.  He led the effort in 2015-2016 to re-write our Chapter rules and by-laws and conduct standards.

· Exhibit 11:  

Added A New Alumni Oversight Body


Our alumni embraced National Fraternity programming to bring greater resources to our Chapter.
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A new, additional, Chapter engagement and oversight body in the form of "Collegiate Chapter Advisory Board" (CCAB) was added in 2015-2016.  It supplements the ACB which has legal ownership of the Chapter property and governs the fraternal program.  

Three of the four "Advisor" positions have been filled, and we continue to search for a qualified alumnus to fill the last Advisor position.  

        Membership
   
     Risk-Management and

Recruitment and
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         Advisor

           
Education Advisor

Retention Advisor
         Jim Nelson


Jim Evans, PhD

Chris Patterson

Commercial Banker - retired
Educator - retired

Accountant - retired

Owner - Construction Planning

And Monitoring, LLC

From: Wells, Brandon [mailto:Wells@deltasig.org] 
Sent: Thursday, May 21, 2015 9:12 AM
To: CPatterson76@outlook.com
Subject: ACB and CCAB Models
Brother:
Per our conversation I have attached the dual model approach (CCAB and ACB) currently being implemented at 35 chapters.  I am happy that Epsilon Rho will be the next chapter to incorporate this model into your volunteer structure. If you have any questions whatsoever, please do not hesitate to drop me a line. 

YITBOS

Brandon Wells, MPA  Fresno State, ‘03

Director of Volunteer Engagement

 Delta Sigma Phi National Fraternity 

Collegiate Chapter Advisory Board (CCAB) & Alumni Corporation Board (ACB) 

Collegiate Chapter Advisory Board (CCAB) 
Purpose 
The purpose of the Collegiate Chapter Advisory Board is to serve as the primary level of hands-on volunteer support for a chapter. Members of the CCAB serve as advisors for the day-to-day operations of chapters, guiding students to lead and advance the chapter for longevity and growth. 

Volunteer Leadership (6) 
· Chapter Advisor 
·  Faculty Advisor 
·  Membership Advisor 
·  Recruitment & Retention Advisor 
·  Finance Advisor 
·  Risk Reduction & Education Advisor 

Alumni Corporation Board (ACB) 
Purpose 
The purpose of the Alumni Corporation Board is to serve as the incorporated governing body that manages external chapter related areas. The areas managed by the ACB are as follows: 

· Accumulated Funds (fundraising for chapter facility and/or scholarships) 
·  Facilities/property – if applicable 
·  Alumni Relations (may not be necessary if an alumni chapter exists) 
·  Processing of Fraternity Constitution established operations such as financial expulsions and suspensions

·  The ACB President may vote in place of the Chapter Advisor at Convention. 

Volunteer Leadership (6) 
· President 
·  Vice President 
·  Secretary 
·  Treasurer 
·  Director of Alumni Relations (if an alumni chapter is in existence, this position shall be a general Director position) 
·  Director of Facilities (if the chapter does not have a facility, this position shall be a general Director position.) 
Collaboration 
The CCAB & ACB dual model encompasses two volunteer boards supporting a single chapter. Unlike the former ACB model, the advising board has been separated into a separate body. 

While neither of the boards is a part of the other, it is the expectation that each of the boards communicate with one another. As we continue to develop the dual board model, we envision the Chapter Advisor & ACB President to communicate frequently amongst themselves as well as the Chapter President.
· Exhibit 12:  

Sending Alumni To National Fraternity Training For Effective Chapter Supervision
The present incumbents of the Chapter's two most influential ACB officer positions were sent to the National Fraternity's bi-annual Convention in July 2015 in New Orleans, Louisiana for multi-day training.  These trainings include workshops on various areas related to effective risk management and member education.
In July 2015, the following ACB officers attended National Fraternity training:
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Bill Bradley
Lead Chapter Advisor

Naval Commander, Retired

San Luis Obispo Businessman 
Christopher Hardy, CPA


ACB Treasurer and Acting President
Accountant, Damitz, Brooks, Nightingale, Turner, and Morrisset
(Photo not available)
In July 2017, a total of eleven Chapter alumni attended the bi-annual National Fraternity Convention' and training in Baltimore, Maryland.  These included past and present ACB officers, current Collegiate Chapter Advisory Board Advisors (CCAB), and Alumni Association members engaged in supporting our Chapter.  Two were unavailable at the time of this photo.
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· Exhibit 13:  

Meeting Dates With ACB Changed To Address High-Risk Periods

Beginning in the 2015-2016 academic year, our alumni changed the date of our annual Fall Quarter meeting with them.  This meeting is at the Chapter and reviews "Goals And Objectives" (G&O's) for the year.

Starting Fall Quarter, 2015, ACB advanced the annual "G&O" meeting date from Homecoming (October or November) to the start of term and classes.  This period is notoriously risky due to an influx of approximately 4,000 energized freshman who are often living away-from-home for the first time.  They invade surrounding off-campus neighborhoods, including ours!  In 2015, ACB spent $18,000 on fencing and gates - to keep the crazy freshmen, partiers, alcohol and drugs, and trouble out.  Our Chapter house and property are strictly alcohol and drug free. 

Individual Member Review
Beginning in September 2016, alumni expanded their start-of-term ACB meeting with us from one to four days.  They introduced and conducted an ACB review of every member.  Teams of two to three mostly older alumni met with each of us for twenty-to-thirty minutes off-property to allow for confidentiality and prevent interruptions.  We found these meetings to be mutually useful and constructive.  Based upon the success of these interviews, our alumni have told us this will be a recurring element every September.
· Exhibit 14:  

Communication

Frequent Conference Calls Have Become The Norm
Prior to September 4, 2014, ACB seldom held conference calls with our Chapter's leadership.  Alumni calls are now very common - and often once a week.  They know how to find us!  These are our 2017-2018 Executive Board officers and contact information:
President


Will Reardon
- Fall ‘13

Reardon.wc@gmail.com

Vice President


Max Bossert
- Fall ’16

Bossertmax1@gmail.com

Sergeant at Arms


Rick Turnwall - Spring '15

rickturnwall@gmail.com

Treasurer


Ben Consoli - Fall ’16

benjamin_consoli@yahoo.com

Housing Chairman


Kevin Luther
- Spring '15

klouther@calpoly.edu

Engineered Leadership


Jack Brown - Spring ’16

Jbiz4@yahoo.com

House Scholar


Mike O’Leary
- Spring ’16

Michaeloleary25@comcast.net

Alumni Relations


Griffin Laymon - Spring ’15

glaymonweb@gmail.com

Rush Chairman


Jeff Martin - Spring '15

jmart237@calpoly.edu 

Pledge Educator


Mitch Cancilla - Fall ’16

Mitchilla@gmail.com

Social Chairman


Cam O’Donnel - Fall ’16

Cam3230@gmail.com

Commissary


Ethan Adams - Spring ’16

j.ethan.adams@calpoly.edu

Secretary


Alex Schindler - Spring ’15

Alexschindler777@gmail.com

Removing Communication Bottlenecks

Prior to September 4, 2014, our Chapter was represented at twice-a-year ACB meetings by only our Chapter President and Chapter Treasurer.  Those are the only two voting members of ACB from our Chapter.  Often the Chapter's Housing Chair would attend, usually to discuss renovation or repair needs with the property owner - our alumni.  Yes - he always asked for money!

In the past, the Chapter's Executive Board, and membership, received filtered ACB guidance indirectly, and lacked the ability to reach-out to ACB in person with any concerns.

Beginning in Fall Quarter 2014, all Chapter members were, and continue to be, strongly encouraged to attend all ACB meetings in San Luis Obispo and be engaged. These meetings have been well attended.

· Exhibit 15
Lease Agreement
Our alumni, who own and rent our Chapter house and property to us, paid $4,000 in attorney fees to develop a non-standard, California, tenant lease agreement for room rental.  The agreement received guidance from the University's on-campus dorm room lease provisions.  First used in June 2016, and continuously since, the lease forbids possession or use of non-prescription drugs based on the Federal definition, and forbids medical marijuana even if prescribed.  It forbids possession or use of alcohol, regardless of age.  The lease requires those of us living at the Chapter, or visiting the Chapter house and property, and guests, to follow a defined set of conduct standards. 

From the lease agreement:

3. "As such, Delta Sigma Phi complies with all campus regulations, including the ZERO tolerance policy for drugs, (other than prescription medication), including marijuana, on the premises.  

4. There is a strict no smoking policy in or about the premises.  This includes the smoking of cigarettes, marijuana and other smokeable substances with and without prior permission to ingest.  Household members must smoke only in the off property designated spaces.

5. Pursuant to National Chapter regulations, the premises is a “Dry House.”  This means that alcoholic beverages are not allowed on the property at any time.

6.  
Do not use or possess illegal drugs in, about or upon the premises or property.  Use of “medical marijuana” is prohibited on the property as Landlord is subject to Federal rules and regulations."

(This is a lengthy document. It is not included but is available upon request.)

· Exhibit 16
New Rules Regarding Member And Guest Conduct At Social Events And By-Stander Responsibility
"The brothers of the Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity, in accordance with the by-laws of the Epsilon Rho Chapter and the five cardinal values of the Fraternity: Pride, Loyalty, Professionalism, Leadership, and Tradition have developed this risk management plan to make perfectly clear the standards that the brothers are held to in the fields of risk management, alcohol awareness and safety, and sexual assault awareness and prevention. The below listed manual must be absolutely followed in order to ensure the safest and most responsible social environment for not only the brothers of the Fraternity, but for the bystanders and guests of the Fraternity as well."

Regarding alcohol and drugs:

"Education about the effects of alcohol is absolutely integral to the safe functioning of a Delta Sigma Phi sponsored social event. Anyone under the age of 21 is STRICTLY FORBIDDEN from possessing, consuming, or being under the influence of any amount of alcohol at all times during all social and brotherhood events. Members and guests are forbidden from possessing, consuming, or being under the influence of any illegal mind-altering substances. Nobody of any age is to possess alcohol at the chapter house..."
The Chapter's 2016 adopted rules regarding sexual harassment:

"Sexual harassment of any shape or form has absolutely no place within the Fraternity and a zero-tolerance policy is strictly followed when accusations of sexual harassment are brought to the attention of the judicial board. Therefore, not adhering to our principles and fulfilling the obligation of our shared morals will result in expulsion from the Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity if found guilty by the appointed judicial board.  Any member who witnesses a sexual assault must immediately report the incident to both the President and Sergeant-At-Arms."
Regarding leadership accountability:

"Both the chapter President and the Sergeant-at-arms are charged with the responsibility of ensuring that the chapter respects and operates under the said rules. Any failure by the house to abide by the said policies directly reflects upon their (President and Sgt. @ Arms) ability to keep their position within the house."
· Exhibit 17
Installed A Sports Court On Chapter Property As Alternative To Alcohol Consumption

Our Spring 2015 alumni newsletter reported:
"Our backyard is being converted to a multi-purpose sports court.  The slab will be covered with a special synthetic grass-like carpet.  Special thanks to the six men of Fall 1975 for contributing a major portion of the cost of this project, and to F’75 Rick Rengel for providing expert project management.  The Chapter and ACB are paying for the balance of the project’s cost."
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Rick Rengel said, "Of course, why wouldn’t Fall ’75, the best pledge class Epsilon Rho has ever seen, not want to give back for all the wonderful times and memories?  We hope the brotherhood will grow stronger with a place to play basketball and volleyball, a little friendly competition between the brothers of studies and work."

[image: image18.jpg]



· Exhibit 18
Mandatory Quiet Hours and Study Room At Chapter
Two months following the September 2014 incident, our membership converted the arrested member's empty bedroom at the Chapter house into a study room. 
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We Chapter students are commitment to academic success!  We chose the Latin theme of TANTUM ERUDITI SUNT LIBERI.  Alumni admitted they had to look its meaning up:  
Only The Educated Are Free
As a result of this action, and our creating a new officer position of "House Scholar", and a Chapter Executive Board that emphasized achieving academic success, the Chapter's GPA soared by Spring Quarter, 2015.  The following 2014-2015 academic-year GPA chart is based upon University-provided GPA information.  
[image: image20.jpg]&Y

TANTUM Exut s





We are unable to provide subsequent GPA attainment as the University does not track these records for campus-unaffiliated groups.

· Exhibit 19
New Exec Officer Positions Created:  House Scholar And Alumni Relations

Key Exec Officers from the outgoing and incoming Board held a leadership retreat in 2014.  They filed the follow report for the alumni newsletter.
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“We rented a beach house for a weekend for a mix of current and incoming Executive Officers to hold a leadership retreat.  We hashed-out many issues – including the following:

1.  The specific responsibilities, goals, and authority of each Exec position;

2.  Chapter by-laws, last revised in 2006, were updated;

3.  We discussed a new judicial review process and dealing with internal affairs;

4.  Two new Exec positions were created:  Alumni Relations and House Scholar;

5.  Exec members shared experiences and how the next officer could improve;

6.  Above all, we BONDED.  I've never seen a more professional and structured argument that was purely out of passion for our house.”

The new House Scholar reports, “This new position’s goal is to support increasing house GPA, academic success in general, and success after graduation.  Older brothers will support younger brothers, including help with cover letters, resumes and/or mock interviews.  I am considering incentives for tutoring.  This position will focus on helping brothers who are struggling and bringing them closer together in the process.”

· Exhibit 20
Updated High-Speed Access Network
To further promote academic success by those at the Chapter, alumni and the Chapter's student-members shared the approximately $10,000 cost to install an advanced internet network at the Chapter house during the 2015-2016 school year.
· Exhibit 21
Alumni Increase The Number Of Scholarships And Link Them To Values
(source:  alumni newsletter Summer 2015)
In 2015 our alumni increased the number of scholarships they offer us from four to five $1,000 awards.  They continued this number of scholarships in 2016, and again increased the number of scholarships to seven in 2017 - three Pimentel awards were given.  In 2015, our alumni linked these awards to our values as follows:

· $1,000 “Kevin Costello Scholarship” -  recognizing honor and high character;

· $1,000 “New Member Scholarship” -  in recognition of spirited involvement and demonstrated leadership;

· $1,000 “Pete Foli Scholarship” – for high service, with humility, to our organization;

· $1,000 “Joel Guerrero Pimentel (Setaro) Scholarship”– for the member who most displays the character qualities of a True Delta Sig;

· $1,000 “Working Brother Scholarship” – for a working undergrad sacrificing to better himself through education;

· Exhibit 22
$40,000 In Annual Educational Support For Student-Members
Over the past three academic years, our alumni annually invested $40,000, for a total of $120,000, in support of our education, leadership training, and character development.

· Chapter Officers are annually compensated a total of $14,040 for their services.

· Commissary Steward and members who cook are compensated $5,400 a year.

· Members who live at the chapter house pay 25% lower rent than market.

· Alumni give five to seven $1,000 scholarships a year to reward and incent character, service, work ethic, and leadership.

This adds up to $25,000 to $27,000 in direct annual compensation, and $14,500 in rent reductions using the more conservative estimate of 25% in housing savings.  

This averages about $40,000 in annual fraternal support for the academic mission of our members.  This program encourages work ethic, promotes leadership development, provides a less expensive housing option to those in need, and rewards character and service.
· Exhibit 23
Conduct Standards Agreement Every Member Must Agree To And Sign
From: Eric Winkler [mailto:ericanthonywinkler@gmail.com] 
Sent: Friday, November 06, 2015 9:49 AM
To: Jessee, Patrick
Cc: Davoren, Tyler; Warner, Cameron; Chris Patterson
Subject: Epsilon Rho - Crucial Chapter Documents
Hello gentlemen, 

This week our executive board at Epsilon Rho has worked hard on formulating, expanding, and finalizing four important chapter documents. After meeting with Tyler last week he suggested that we get these documents completed and turned into all of you by today. 

These documents include a code of conduct summary based on our bylaws - below.

Let us know if there are any attributes about this documents that need to be expanded upon or changed. 

Respectfully, 


Eric Anthony Winkler

Delta Sigma Phi | President 

ericanthonywinkler@gmail.com 

Fraternal Standards: Epsilon Rho

Member Conduct Education:

· Members must exhibit knowledge of what it what means to be a brother including:

· Maintaining a 2.5 GPA per quarter 

· Meeting 5 hours of community service per quarter 

Chapter Relations:

· Executive members and active brother must maintain transparence between the active brotherhood, alumni, and national board

Judicial Board:

· Judicial board holds all members accountable for actions and maintains separation between active brotherhood and executive branch 

· Judicial board holds meetings every week after active brotherhood meeting 

· Judicial board holds consistent standards for each members and announces outcome of verdicts to entire brotherhood
· Reason for judicial hearing

· Not meeting the standards of a brother as stated below
· Noticeably not living by the 5 values and exhibiting a lack of effort to better ones self and this house  
· Shall not endanger the reputation, property or asset of the local chapter or national fraternity through any deliberate action

· Not adhering to alcohol or drug standards as outlined in Epsilon Rho bylaws

· Not attempting to or actively physically harming another brother or his property

· Not possessing firearms while living at main house 

· Code of conduct—standards of a brother

· Maintain a quarterly GPA of at least 2.5, if below then a success plan is made with the House Scholar (Details found in Academic Plan) 

· Volunteer a minimum of 5 hours of Community Service per quarter 

· Be current on all house bills; if in financial hardship then must sign (with a co-signer) an approved formal payment plan created by the Treasurer and ACB Treasurer that insures full payment of bill by time of graduation

· Maintain above 75% participation in all house activates (i.e. meetings, rituals, events, philanthropy, etc) – social probation if not met, and formal excuses must be sent 24 hours prior to activity

· Hold a minimum of one Executive position OR Appointed position every year (including newly initiated members) 

By signing this document I agree to adhere to the above standards and if I do not I understand the consequences I face which could lead to my disaffiliation from Delta Sigma Phi Epsilon Rho chapter. 

___________________________      _______________

           Signature                                         Date

· Exhibit 24
National Fraternity Award For Philanthropy

On July 8, 2017, at the bi-annual National Fraternity convention of Delta Sigma Phi, the Chapter in San Luis Obispo received honorable mention for its philanthropic fundraising efforts for the prior two years.  Alumni and undergraduate attendees accept the award:
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· Exhibit 25
All Student-Members Attend Regional Leadership Academies (RLA's)

The purpose of the Regional Leadership Academy (RLA) is to provide a holistic educational experience centered on the development of strong character and critical thinking skills.  The program has three components and is excellent for existing student-leaders, emerging leaders, and those who seek to explore if a future leadership role is appropriate for them.
Program 1:  Communication:

The purpose of this program is to increase members’ confidence in communicating with each other, as well as the outside world. Participants use critical thinking skills to adapt their communication style to varying audiences and circumstances. 

Program 2:  Challenge

The purpose of this program is to introduce participants to the concept of Challenging the Process.  Members will be taught to recognize the need to think critically when planning an event or making a decision. They will be able to identify unethical situations and recommend alternative solutions. Participants will gain confidence in challenging their peers.

Program 3:  Professional Development

The purpose of this program is to equip our members with the tools to build a successful future for themselves. During the course of this program participants will think critically about their future plans and set specific, measurable, attainable, relevant, and timely goals for themselves.  Participating members will practice networking and identify what qualities that they wish to seek in a mentor.

From: Eric Winkler [ericanthonywinkler@gmail.com]

Sent: Sunday, January 31, 2016 1:24 PM

To: Chris Patterson (cpatterson76@outlook.com)

Cc: Joe Gugale

Subject: RLA and Leadership Institute

Hi Yabut,

In order to follow the guidelines set out from National I was wondering if you could help us with two important National Training Events.

We need to send brothers to RLAs and have them apply to the Leadership Institute.

1. Could you find out the dates and locations of RLAs closest to SLO? This way we can plan ahead of time who will attend this event.

2. Could you find out the dates and locations of LI closest to SLO? As well as the application for sending members to this training event.

Thank you for your assistance!

Cheers,

--

Eric Anthony Winkler

Delta Sigma Phi | President

ericanthonywinkler@gmail.com<mailto:ericanthonywinkler@gmail.com>

· Exhibit 26
Presidents' Academy
Presidents’ Academy is a three-day training initiative for incoming undergraduate Chapter Presidents. Here, these important chapter officers learn and share best practices in management and leadership through self-assessments, keynote presentations, and individual coaching to help each President learn more about his specific strengths and abilities.  Program curriculum also includes Delta Sigma Phi policy and operations, with Chapter Presidents learning how to organize and implement ideas, enable and inspire others, and share best practices for chapter success.

· Exhibit 27
Alumni Encourage Members To Run For Campus Leadership Positions

(source:  alumni newsletter 2011)

RUN FOR OFFICE IN CAMPUS GOVERNMENT AND CLUBS!

Your University alumni reach-out to you to encourage your participation in student government and club leadership.  This experience has helped many of us develop our leadership skills, presentation ability, and networking system - so why not you?  A recent Delta Sig grad wrote the following newsletter article.
Members In Student Government – by Solomon Reda, F’07

This year Epsilon Rho has six members serving in the University's student government!  In a school-wide election, three brothers received the most student votes from their respective Colleges and will represent that College on the Associated Student, Inc. (ASI) Board of Directors.  Three other brothers were appointed to the University Union Advisory Board (UUAB).  There are 6 Colleges at the university and only one student representative is appointed per College to serve in the UUAB.  

The following Delta Sigs serve on the ASI Board of Directors.  
Representing the College of Architecture and Environmental Design is brother Daniel Marver, F’2008.  

Representing the Orfalea College of Business are brothers Oliver Liu, F’2009, and Kevin Capata, F’2008.

The following Delta Sigs serve on the UUAB:

Representing the College of Agriculture is brother Evan Vandenberg, F’2008.  
Representing the College of Architecture and Environmental Design is brother Bodie Bloyd, F’2008.  
Representing the Orfalea College of Business, and Vice-Chair of the Board, is brother Solomon Reda, F’2007.
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It is our hope that we six upper classmen (all juniors or seniors) are paving the way, and motivating, younger brothers to get involved!

When University President Dr. Jeffrey Armstrong dined at the chapter as part of our Engineered Leadership program of guest speakers, he was pleased to see so many members of student government and the IFC President – all Delta Sigs!
· Exhibit 28
Senior Transition Program
At our request in 2016, our alumni began designing a mentoring program to assist with job-search preparation.

From: Chris Patterson [mailto:cpatterson76@outlook.com] 
Sent: Thursday, February 23, 2017 9:04 AM
To: redasolomon@gmail.com; sedonnel@calpoly.edu; namarks@calpoly.edu; ajseaman@calpoly.edu
Cc: pinkstonlukas@gmail.com; 'Spencer Stucky'; mmammini2015@gmail.com; Robertwyates4@gmail.com; cpatterson76@outlook.com
Subject: SLO DSP Graduating Seniors In IE & IT Engineering - Alumnus Offers Joe-Search-Prep Insights
To Delta Sig IE And IT Graduating Seniors Reptar, Fobo, and Krusty, And EP Alumnus Ruby, F'07

This is alumnus Chris Patterson announcing the launch of a test-program to provide our 29 graduating seniors with industry insights by alumni - to assist you in preparing for interviews and job search!  To the degree possible, we will match undergrads with alumni working in the student's field of study.

INTRODUCTION:

Please consider this an introduction.  Alumnus Solomon "Ruby" Reda, please meet graduating seniors Sean "Reptar" Donnelly, Nate "Fobo" Marks, and Andrew "Krusty" Seaman.  Brother Ruby graduated in IT and works at Apple.  On his own initiative, while an undergrad brother, he created the Alumni Relations function, and served in this role.  Subsequent to his graduation, the Chapter elevated this function to an Exec Officer position with full voting rights.  You could not be in better hands.

BACKGROUND:

At last Spring's ACB meeting, Chapter President-elect ORC asked alumni to assist our Chapter's program due to lost program elements.  ORC asked if we could assist our graduating seniors with "how to get from here (college) to where you (alumni) are (employed)"!  ORC said this would also be a major help in recruiting the better men during the Chapter's period of campus-disaffiliation - with the many resulting recruitment and operating restrictions.

HOW THIS WORKS:

This is a test-program without a prior program-model to guide us.  Let's start with the following guidelines and adjust going forward as needed.  

· We will use email, not other communication programs; 

· I will be the program facilitator.  I am available for program operating questions.  Always include me in all emails between the alum and the group. 

· Respect the alum's time:  please email all - meaning all in the group - and avoid individual emails - so all benefit and repetition is avoided.  

· Please keep the email discussion a continuous string; 

· Please review the "string" before asking a new, or modified, question; 

· Please be specific and brief in questions. 

Please consider this test-program a joint alumni-chapter Engineered Leadership (EL) activity - and offer your suggestions to improve the program.

Contact Information:

Ruby:                 redasolomon@gmail.com

Reptar:              sedonnel@calpoly.edu

Fobo:                 namarks@calpoly.edu

Krusty:               ajseaman@calpoly.edu

Ruby - thank you for your generous giving-back to our Chapter and men with your knowledge and time.  Thank you for demonstrating we are a Brotherhood For Life.

Reptar, Fobo, and Krusty - you have a unique opportunity to better prepare for job search and to grow as a young professional.  Please pay-this-forward in coming years as an alumni mentor to younger brothers who follow you at Delta Sigma Phi, the best lab-on-life at our "University in San Luis Obispo"!

This is a launch.  Please proceed. 

Cheers,
Chris Patterson / Alumni Association Officer

cpatterson76@outlook.com

· Exhibit 29
Values-Based Decision-Making Model To Guide Group And Personal Decisions
We are creating a new culture through a process that causes our men to reflect on how their collective decisions, and individual conduct, align with the value-set they created to guide them.

Through joint discussions between our Chapter members and ACB, our Chapter debated and chose a set of five core values to live-by in Chapter governance and personal conduct.  The core values we chose are:   Leadership; Brotherhood / Loyalty; Traditions / Rituals; Professionalism; and Pride / Honor.  We are committed to our Chapter’s purpose, values, supportive behaviors, and rules because we helped design them.  
This model guides our personal and group decisions by helping us to compare potential behavior (before-the-fact), and actual behavior (after-the-fact). We compare behaviors to value-driven standards of conduct we have committed ourselves to follow.  Comparing potential behavior to our desired standards can be a preventative measure, while comparing actual conduct to desired standards helps us with corrective measures.

· Exhibit 30
Key Performance Indicators (KPI's)
Introduction: 

Every successful business has come to recognize that they don’t perform their best without what is called “KPI’s”.   These are the Key Performance Indicators  (measurements) for the business.  KPI’s stretch organizations to achieve at their highest potential.   

Our alumni installed “Leading By Values” at the Chapter to make it clear about how we behave together to achieve our mission of excellence. To our knowledge, we became the first Chapter to implement KPI’s last year.  Using these measurement indicators, we score ourselves on a weekly basis to track our attainment of Chapter goals.

At Delta Sigma Phi San Luis Obispo, our alumni team works with the Chapter's Executive Board to develop and measure their KPI’s.   The Key Performance Indicators we chose are:

    1. Service Hours (5 hours a quarter per person)

    2. Philanthropy Dollars (Exceed previous year of $17,100)

    3. GPA (Exceed 3.0)

    4. Risk Management (Zero violations from community or University police)

    5. Sports (Be in top 2 places in all intramural sports)

    6. Leadership (Hold 2 retreats per year; attend RLA's)

    7. Leadership in Citizenship (At least 10 men involved in University organizations)

    8. Financial Stewardship (Less than $5,000 receivables over 60 days due)

    9. Living Our 5 Core Values (All members annually interviewed by alumni team)

Our Alumni purchased a large (4-foot by 8-foot) dry erase board so we may record our organizational performance.  We update our KPIs at weekly meetings of all members in which we discuss and reach a group consensus of the level of goal attainments. Where we have fallen short in our progress, new commitments are made to achieve/exceed the goals.

· Exhibit 31
We Are A Good Neighbor
We offer the City and our fellow residents a respectful and law-abiding Chapter house and membership.  We requested, and on July 29, 2017, received by surface mail, the following letter from the San Luis Obispo Police Department.  Since the issue of 2014, we have not received a single violation or ticket.  Such results do not happen by accident.  We practice being a respectful and good neighbor.  
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· Exhibit 32
A Misunderstanding About An Unauthorized Recruitment Card In September 2015
On September 23, 2015, a few days into Fall Quarter, the University sent the Chapter a warning letter about the use of a recruitment card on campus.  As the following document shows, this was an individual member's action and was not authorized by the Chapter.

From: Eric Winkler [mailto:ericanthonywinkler@gmail.com] 
Sent: Wednesday, September 23, 2015 11:37 PM
To: Robert; Chris Patterson; Jessee, Patrick
Cc: jim larson; tom and cindy cycyota; Warner, Cameron; Christopher Hardy; William Bradley; Ray's DSP Account; Tyler Fox
Subject: Fwd: Delta Sigma Phi Recruitment Warning
Good evening Gentlemen, 

I wanted to reach out to my ACB, Alumni Association, and National Fraternity for guidance on the matter of recruitment. Today I received a letter from the associate director of Leadership & Service for the university, Jason Mockford (attached below). Mr. Mockford's letter states that we are in "violation of the terms of sanctions outlined in the letter from Vice President Humphrey" and that they "have received complaints that Delta Sigma Phi is actively recruiting". To my knowledge we have NOT formally or actively recruited any potential new members since we all moved back last week. I wish to know the proper course in this matter. 
Thank you for your guidance, 

Eric Anthony Winkler

Delta Sigma Phi | President 

ericanthonywinkler@gmail.com 
After a Chapter inquiry into this matter, the source of the card was determined and that individual was required to immediately stop distributing the card.

The following month, on October 8, 2015, a photo of the card appeared in the University's Mustang Daily newspaper.
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· Exhibit 33
Our Chapter's Charity Golf Tournament For Aware, Awake, Alive
During Chapter disaffiliation, our alumni have continued, and expanded, the Delta Sigma Phi Charity Golf Tournament during the University's Open House.  Chapter alumni have re-doubled their efforts during disaffiliation to inspire us to greater philanthropy.  Leading-by-example, alumni have involved large numbers of us in the Charity Tournament which supports Aware, Awake, Alive - to benefit all University students.  In the last two years, double-digit donations have resulted in a five-year contribution of over $50,000.

             From a few thousand dollars                    To annual five-figure donations
                in the first year - 2012                                      in 2016 and 2017
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To the Alumnae and Members of Delta Sigma Phi - Epsilon Rho Chapter,

For the last 5 years, Delta Sigma Phi alums and chapter members have
supported Aware Awake Alive’s mission of educating youth and their
communities about the dangers and realities of alcohol poisoning. We would
like to commend DSP’s efforts to spread this life saving message through
their chapter in San Luis Obispo and for so many other young people around
the nation.

With the help of your generous fundraising efforts , we have provided many
young adults with the knowledge and confidence to both know their limits,
and to understand when someone is in need of medical assistance. We firmly
believe that armed with this information, young adults can help save a life.

Thank you for your continued dedication to our cause.

()‘/uha %

Julia and Scott Starkey
Founders




[image: image27.emf]              (Photo Credit:  DSP Workday On “P” - 1981)       POLY “P” SCHOLARSHIP       T h is annual   $1,000  “Poly P Scholarship” was  established  in  2012.  Created  by a  DSP  alumnus and his wife, it is  funded by  fellow  alumni of the student  organization  that built the Poly  P in 1957:  Delta Sigma Phi.     All first - quarter  men and women students  who are not associated with a  fraternity  or sorority  at the time of application are  eligible  to  compete for  these  merit - based educational award s.       The successful candidate s  must demo nstrate completion of at least 12 units  at a minimum 3.0 GPA  during Fall Quarter .        The scholarship  program  offer s   our alumni  a  collective  opportunity to  expand our giving  to  our alma mater.   It  demonstrate s  philanthropy to our  undergraduate s  while honori ng our older members who built the  35 x 50  foot “ P ” .     Please consider becoming  a  “Poly P Patron” to support this  great program.   Patrons give $50 as an individual and $100 as a couple.   There is no multi - year obligation .   ( N ot  T ax  D eductible)  


· Exhibit 34
Delta Sigma Phi Undergraduates And Alumni Support Aware Awake Alive Under The Sponsorship Of The University
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       Office of the Vice President for Student Affairs
"Teens and young adults often feel invincible. Hence, testing their limits with alcohol is part of their naive journey. Top this off with fear of punishment, and many choose to ignore a friend who might be in desperate need of medical attention. Aware Awake Alive gives teens and young adult the knowledge they need to know the signs and act quickly."

-Parent whose daughter recovered from alcohol poisoning after a friend called for help

On April 21st, Delta Sigma Phi will host their fourth annual Alumni Association Charity Golf Tournament in support of Aware Awake Alive. Scott and Julia Starkey founded Aware Awake Alive almost four years ago after their son, Carson, died following a fraternity hazing ritual at Cal Poly in 2008.
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What started as a small effort by the Starkey family to establish a legacy of giving in Carson's memory is now impacting high school and college students across the country. Our resources are being used on more than 100 high school and college campuses, including all 23 California State University campuses. Furthermore, Cal Poly continues to have one of the most robust Aware Awake Alive programs, and recent studies reveal that we are having a positive impact on student behaviors.

Aware Awake Alive is merging its resources with Cal Poly to expand the scope, outreach and impact of its life saving efforts. This exciting transition is currently underway as the organization is relocating to San Luis Obispo. This move will allow Cal Poly to position itself and our students as national leaders on bystander intervention.

The local chapter of Delta Sigma Phi is working tirelessly to once again ensure a successful fundraiser. We hope you will consider partnering with Delta Sigma Phi and Cal Poly for this year's tournament. Donors at the $150 Silver, $400 Gold and $1000 Platinum levels will receive publicity on tee boxes and banners at the event as well as media coverage and recognition at the awards ceremony.

If you would like to support our life-saving mission, you can do this by making a tax-deductible donation to the Center for Bystander Intervention at https://securelb.imodules.com/s/699/hybrid- form/index.aspx?sid=699&gid=1&pgid=961&cid=2272&bledit=1&dids=410.322.306.302.&sort=1 or by sending a check made payable to the Cal Poly Foundation (note Center for Bystander Intervention in memo line) to:

James Larson

2716 Moss Creek Court Southport, NC 28461

Please contact Jim Larson at jwlarson2@holmail.com if you have any questions about this event. Thank you so much for your consideration of this request.
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Sincerely,

Keith B. Humphrey, Ph. D.

Vice President for Student Affairs Humphrey@calpoly.edu
www.studentaffairs.calpoly.edu  |  1 Grand Avenue  |  San Luis Obispo  |  CA  | 93407-0200

· Exhibit 35
Poster:  Poly P Scholarship To Non-Greek Men And Women Students
We give scholarships to non-Greek men and women.  This program operates during November and December to avoid conflicts with IFC Greek recruitment.  Our alumni task us to help them judge the men's division - so that we can provide peer review and observe high character profiles.  Last year the program give $1500 to men and $1500 to women. 
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Most of the women judges for the woman's scholarship division are retired teachers.  Men compete against men and women compete against women.
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· Exhibit 36
New Program:  Visiting Alumni Speakers
Beginning Fall Quarter 2017, the alumni and Chapter are launching their new "Alumni Speakers" program.  At the request of the Chapter, alumni will now individually return as the guest-speaker of a Chapter dinner.  The following email to alumni was sent to alumni candidates considered good role models for the members:

"Would you agree to attend a Chapter dinner this coming school year, and speak to the men, as part of a new "Alumni Speaker's Program"?  They asked for alumni to bring their real-world industry and professional experiences to membership - to supplement their many lost program activities due to campus disaffiliation.  It is sort of a Little-Brother program to "EL Speaker's".  We already made the scroll, like the EL one, for alums to sign.  It will be displayed."
In response to our initial request, all alumni accepted, and generally with enthusiasm.  All alumni will pay their own travel and lodging expenses.

Our first round of alumni speakers are:

· Dr. Noel Shutt, PhD, 1969 initiate, past Cal Poly Associate Professor, businessman, area of expertise - insurance (retired)

· Dr. Jim Evans, PhD, 1958 initiate, area of expertise - education (retired)

· Tom Brooks, CPA, 1973 initiate, Partner in Damitz, Brooks, Nightingale, Turner, and Morrisset - area of expertise - accounting

· Jim Larson, MBA, 1972 initiate, past Chapter President, National President of Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity, area of expertise - Human Resources

· Bob Ferguson, 1970 initiate, past Chapter President, owner of large Agri-Business operation, expertise - agriculture and business

· Jim Nelson, 1971 initiate, VP of Finance, Bank of the West, area of expertise - construction management and commercial lending

· Mark Moseley, 1975 initiate, past Chapter President, Real Estate Broker, area of expertise - residential and commercial real estate

We thank them all.  The Chapter's Alumni Association (Alumni Chapter) has voted funds tot support this new program.
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· Exhibit 37
Expansion Of Volunteerism Choices To Choose From
We will shortly discuss a strategy of an expanded program of many short-duration, manageable, community service projects so members have flexibility in their student schedules to meet their self-imposed service-hour goals.  Examples of new service options to be debated include:

Our alumni have suggested we consider the following when we discuss expanding the options to choose from:

Blood Drive for the American Red Cross, the Fraternity's National Philanthropy

Pumpkin Carve for Under-served Children of the Community

Canned Food Drive for the People's Kitchen of SLO

Coastal Clean-Up or SLO County Parks clean-up through ECOSLO 

Port San Luis Light Station volunteer 
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One of our local ACB officers is Board Vice-President Rick Rengel, AIA,  owner of Rengel and Company, Architects.  He also sits on the Lighthouse Keepers board, a not-for-profit organization founded in 1995 to renovate and maintain the 1890 facility that is now on the National Register Of Historic Places.  Rick Rengel believes our members would greatly enjoy and benefit from volunteering for renovation and maintenance work at the site, and the lighthouse and community would benefit too.

· Exhibit 38
Expanding Member Involvement In Other Student Organizations
Our alumni have challenged us with the goal of increasing our current high number of members involved in University-recognized student clubs, activities, and government - to 100% member participation in the 2017-2018 academic year.

To incent this new goal, the Alumni Association (Alumni Chapter) has voted funds to provide modest financial support for the campaign costs of members running for elected student government offices on campus or leadership positions in clubs.

As a point-of-reference, the following lists our members involved in University-recognized organizations during 2016-2017, and their roles in these groups.

Eric Bet: President of the University Real Estate Club, Captain of the NAHB tournament, member of the 2017 University Champions Tour with President Armstrong to the state capitol, former Vice President of the Associated Students of Construction Management, former Treasurer of the Associated Students of Construction Management, former Orientation Leader at the University, former teaching assistant for the Orfalea College of Business

Spencer Stucky: Document and Technical Services in the Office of Academic Affairs, Political Science Club member, Pacheco Elementary volunteer, Global Student Embassy volunteer in Panama in the summer of 2016

Joseph Gugale: NAHB tournament, National Electrical Contractors Association student club – built solar panel systems in the rural areas of Belize, Associated Students of Construction – electrical team

Grant Prescott: Student ambassador for the Orfalea College of Business, Accounting Club and Financial Management Association, OCOB Business Council

Jack Brown: University Club Water Polo team, Vice President of CP men’s water polo club team, head coach of women’s water polo club team

Nate Thomas: Orfalea College of Business Research Assistant, Executive Partnership Program, Orfalea College of Business Student Success Committee

Camden Robert: Student Administrative assistant for the bio-resource engineering department, member of the University Economics Society, member of FMA

Andrew Dieterle: University Packaging Club, Industrial Technology Society Club, Student Assistant for Packaging Fundamentals Course 
Kevin Louther: CP Real Estate Club – Executive Assistant, ASI facilities assistant

Luke Pinkston: University Sales Engineering Club member

Andres Silva: President of University club basketball team

Brian Graber: University Track and Field team

Quinn Williams: University Rugby team
Rustin Shamloo: University Sales Engineering Club Innovation Quest finalist

Charles Grose: University Accounting Club member

Nick Morefield: Polyfit, health and fitness assessment team

Hans Van Warmerdam: University club water polo team

Cole Carroll: University club water polo team

Scott Sowko: University club water polo team

Nate Marks: University Fund

Jake Sesti: University club lacrosse team

Ty Griffith: Engineering for Kids Foundation volunteer

CJ Covington: University Music Production Union

Max Le: University Club Basketball

Robert Yates: University Biotechnology Club

Dan Crozier: EMT

AJ Contreras: Gates Millennium Scholar campus based leader

Michael O’Leary: University Hatchery-Center for Innovation and Entrepreneurship

Jackson Grout: Student Success Committee: 4th year representative

Michael Bull: member of FMA and AMA

Alec Pitts: University Bass Fishing Team
· Exhibit 39
Risk-Management Training During Fall Quarter 2017
All members will participate in supplemental training through the GreekLifeEdu® program.  GreekLifeEdu is an on-line prevention program designed to meet the needs of college students who are members of Greek-letter organizations. This Population-Level Prevention® program is designed to challenge members’ beliefs about alcohol, hazing and sexual assault while enabling members to make healthy and safe decisions
· Exhibit 40
Examples Of Service To University

Our Chapter's men have a six-decade tradition of honoring the University and the community with service.  A few significant examples follow.

1957
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Our University students of Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity built the modern “Poly P" in 1957.  The Fraternity’s engineering majors designed the “P” to be seen from campus, town, and from aircraft.  Article 

courtesy of Telegram-Tribune.  
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Bronze Mustang Sculpture – Delta Sigma Phi was the only fraternity to give to the University's bronze Mustang sculpture by the UU Building.  The amount was $1,000 – and it was given by our Chapter's undergraduate members - not by alumni.
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